Zeals Parish Council
Minutes for the meeting held at 7pm on Thursday March 9th. 2017

Note: these minutes do not constitute a true record until ratified at the next meeting of the Parish Council
Present: Cllr C Spencer (Chairman); Cllr M Grimwood (MG); Cllr N Rice (NR); Cllr Corbin (DC)
Apologies: Cllr  J Wigg; Cllr K Byrne; Cllr J Stokes.
In attendance: Mr G Edgar (Clerk); Mr G Jeans (County Councillor) and 8 members of the public.

49 Open Forum: A member of the public informed that he had written to the local MP to voice his displeasure regarding the apparent lack of any visible action taken by Wiltshire Council over the semi-derelict properties at the Bells Lane junction with New Road, and over the portable toilet sited beside the pavement at the Car Wash on Chapel Lane. So far he has not received a reply from Dr Murrison. Another local resident, however, stated how pleased they were with Wiltshire Council's recent actions to keep the village pathways  clear of weeds and soil, and also that the man-hole covers were coping much better with rainfall and run-off discharges after work had been done by Wiltshire Council.

The clerk would like to remind residents that they can report issues directly on planning, enforcement, roads, highways footpaths, verges or litter via Wiltshire's own website on www.wiltshire.gov.uk/report.htm or by telephone on 03004560105.  

50 Approval of the Minutes from the meeting held on January 12th. Proposed by MG, seconded by NR and approved by all present.

51 Matters arising from the above minutes
a) New Road Traffic Calming Scheme: Wiltshire's final approved plans for the scheme will be displayed for public viewing in the Village Hall on March 28th from 2.00 to 8.00 pm. Cllr Wigg and Wiltshire's representatives will set up the display from after 11.00 a.m. that morning. Councillors have agreed to be on duty for periods of 2 hours in order to welcome visitors and deal with any questions. The agreed rota is: from 2.00-4.00: JW and GJ; from 4.00-6.00: JS and GE, and from 6.00-8.00: CS and JW. On a related health and safety issue, DC highlighted how difficult it is for families to cross from the end of the  footpath at the Portnells Lane and Tulse Hill junction to the pavement on the other side of the road.

b) Boyes Transport and the Car Wash: The clerk informed Councillors that he had received a reply to his request for an update on any outstanding planning issues at these developments from the Planning Enforcement department at Wiltshire Council. In a lengthy reply from the Senior Enforcement Officer, for various reasons, both cases are taking some time to resolve, however, neither case is a serious breach, according to the Council, but they will be shortly undertaking visits to both sites to determine exactly what planning conditions, if any, may still be outstanding. Unfortunately, staff illness has hampered their checking progress so far.
Action: Clerk to continue seeking results.

c)Parish Steward and Wiltshire Council: The clerk was pleased to report how successful the Steward Scheme has been recently. Processes are now in place whereby the clerk can pass on requests to the Steward who now has a regular time-tabled slot for tasks in Zeals. So far he has been clearing gutters and pavements in the heart of the village to good effect. His next tasks will be  to tidy around the Green and, from a suggestion by DC to tidy the pathway to Leaping Frogs. MG pointed out that the New Road area towards Fantley Lane should wait until the traffic calming measures are completed.

Wiltshire's South West Area Board Manager has asked the Parish Council to amend their request for white lining tasks at road junctions to fit in with the budget available. Following a discussion the tasks were listed in order of priority.
Action: Clerk to send the revised list to the South West Area Board Manager, and also to the local County Councillor. 

52 Financial Matters:
a) The clerk presented the Council with the information that there is a total of £6,000.41 in the Savings Account, and that the Current Account stands at £11,220.79, however, this latter figure will be reduced by some considerable margin once this evening's payments are deducted, leaving a sum of £7,786.34 in the Current Account.

b) To approve the following payments:

(i)Clerk's expenses from December to February inclusive: £38.65 (ii) Clerk's Office payment from December to March: £32.00 (iii) Clerk's wages for February and March: £350.08 (iv) Return of VAT to Wiltshire Council (minibus purchase for ZYT): £2445.00 (v) part payment for the Recreational Noticeboard to XL Displays: £494.00. N.B. For the noticeboard only, as  the framework will be extra, however, DC reminded Councillors that there will be no net cost to the Parish Council as Area Board funds were allocated for this project. (vi) To Wiltshire Association of Local Councils: £70.08 (to enable the Parish Clerk to undergo training.)
Proposed: NR Seconded: MG and approved by all present.

53 Correspondence:

a) Westminster Memorial Hospital Working Group: On behalf of the Parish Council, the Clerk had written to the working group co-ordinating the public responses to the proposals of the DCCG, stating that the Parish Council was not in favour of their planned downgrading of the hospital at Shaftesbury to become a community hub without beds. In the Council's opinion, the residents of Zeals would be seriously disadvantaged by the loss of the recovery beds at the Westminster Hospital, even more so than those Dorset residents who live nearer to this hospital. The Clerk has been subsequently informed that most parish councils from within the catchment area of the hospital have also indicated very similar concerns to the working group.

b) Village hall roof: A report from a Chartered Surveyor was passed to the Parish Council by Mr Poynton, and this document states that it is the west facing pitch of the main roof portion where there are a number of loose and laminating tiles. This roof pitch would benefit from being stripped off and re-covered. With this in mind, a quote has been received from a General Roofing Company for the repair. The Councillors discussed this quote.
Action: Mr Poynton was asked to obtain at least one more quote from another reputable company.

c) New Road Allotments: All current tenants have been contacted by the Clerk with regard to renewing their tenancies for the coming financial year. At the time of writing about half of the tenants have confirmed their wishes to continue. There is one plot vacant at the moment.
Action: Clerk to continue looking for another tenant and to seek the remaining rentals.                                                  

d) Dementia Agent: The South West Area Board is seeking to appoint 'Dementia Champions' for all parishes within this area of Wiltshire. This person would be a first point of contact for the Area Board to liaise with and could either be a Councillor or a nominated member of the community. The aim would be for all the Champions and the Dementia and Alzheimer's Society  to work together and support individual communities in their efforts to raise awareness of dementia and make positive changes.
Action: Clerk to publicise the scheme and to advertise for a 'Champion' for our community.               

e) Defibrillator Course: The South West Ambulance service wrote to say that they are keen to organise our annual training session for some time in the near future. Councillors are keen for this to go ahead. NR said that holding the event in August (as in 2016) would reduce public participation due to holidays, so that September might be a better option.
Action: Clerk to respond and seek a suitable date. 
f) Council Elections: Wiltshire Council have now published the date for the four-yearly Unitary and Parish Council Elections and these will be held on 4 May 2017. Mr George Jeans from the floor stated that existing Parish Councillors do not simply continue in office, and that they must submit a nomination paper by April 4  if they want to be re-elected for another term. He was prepared to provide the Clerk with sufficient application forms for distribution.  
Action: Clerk to distribute.

g) Absent street sign: A resident from High Street, Zeals, informed the Council about the missing street sign that is normally sited at the junction of High Street with New Road.
Action: Clerk to contact the local County Councillor.
54 Future Meetings: It was agreed by all present that the meetings for the immediate future should be held on the evening of the second Thursday of each month.
Action: Clerk to book Village Hall.
55 Any Other Business: None
56 Date of next meeting: Thursday 11th May, which will also be the date of the Annual Parish Meetings.
57 Closure: The meeting closed at 7.55pm
Signed:.............................................................Chairman Zeals Parish Council. Date: 11th May 2017
